BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on 28th February 2008
PRESENT


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Steven Ball, Jonathan Bellamy, Mandy Berrisford, Jo Cameron (from min.30), Sebastian Daly, David Hales, Richard Head, John Price and Chris Watkin.

IN ATTENDANCE


Borough Councillor Becket.


PC Bounford (Staffordshire Police).


One member of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk)

28/08
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Morris and Speed.

29/08
The following declarations of interest were made:



Cllrs Bettley-Smith and Daly declared personal interests as residents of the Conservation Area.



Cllrs Bettley-Smith, Ball, Daly and Price declared personal interests in respect of Item as they were acquainted with the applicant.



The Clerk declared a personal interest in respect of Item 13a as a family member was employed by the applicant.

(Cllr Cameron arrived at this point)

30/08
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 24 January 2008, excluding minute 17/08, be approved as a true record of the meeting.
31/08
RESOLVED that minute 17/08 of the meeting of 24 January 2008 be approved as a true record of the meeting and that the minutes of the entire meeting be signed by the Chairman.

(This matter was dealt with by two separate resolutions as the Chairman had withdrawn

during consideration of the business recorded in minute 17/08 and felt it appropriate

to deal with the accuracy of that minute separately.)

32/08
The meeting was briefly adjourned to allow public participation.


A member of the public outlined the background to a planning application he had submitted.

33/08
The Chairman invited PC Bounford to address members on issues relating to current local policing issues.  She reported that thus far 2008 had been a quiet year with only two burglaries (one dwelling, one other building), and two vehicle crimes (one stolen, one damaged).  The use of the speed camera van had revealed that although traffic on the A531 was heavy in volume, the amount of speeding was not unusually high.  However there had been a number of successful prosecutions and the number was sufficient to justify the van returning, which it would.  Members discussed the possibility of further Neighbourhood Watch programmes in the parish, and of extending PC Bounford’s regular local police surgeries.


RESOLVED 
a)
that Neighbourhood Watch be placed on the agenda of the next meeting;




b)
that an evening Police Surgery be arranged to be held from 6.30 till 7 at the Village Hall prior to Parish Council meetings, on a quarterly basis, commencing 24th April.
34/08
PC Bounford described to members the Community Speed Watch Scheme operated under the auspices of the Staffordshire Police. Under the scheme the local community would provide a pool of trained volunteers to operate a speed camera at specific locations within the 30mph zone. Costs would be borne by the Parish Council (approx £1200). Experience from other areas had indicated that such a scheme could be effective in reducing speeding, but there were sometimes difficulties in maintaining volunteer commitment.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council agrees in principle to participate in such a scheme and that necessary steps be taken to progress the matter.
35/08
RESOLVED that in view of the volume of business to be transacted, discussion of the document on Parish Councils & Climate Change be deferred to the next meeting.
36/08
Members considered their response to the Borough Council’s Conservation Area Review in the light of the public meetings held and the information placed before members. The Clerk had prepared a draft response based on comments made at the more recent public meeting, which was reviewed by members.
RESOLVED

a) that the Parish Council welcomes the Conservation Area Review;


b) that the PC supports the stricter control of the nature and siting of new development implicit in the recommendations.

c) that the PC suggests that the boundary of the CA be extended westward, to run along the brook from Gardeners Cottage to Chamberlain House (inclusive), and to include the historic walls (see enclosed plan).

d) that the PC supports the proposed extensions to the CA at the Cemetery and Well Cottage.

e) the PC proposes that the CA boundary be redrawn to exclude the dwellings, but include the significant trees within the Ladygates development, and that the CA also be extended to include the playing field to the north of Ladygates (see enclosed plan).

f) the PC feels that parts of Wrinehill merit CA designation, and would benefit from such a step, and asks the Borough Council to examine the appropriate way to progress such a proposal. This may be achieved either by an extension of the Betley CA or by the creation of a separate, but contiguous, Wrinehill CA.

g) that the PC welcomes the principle of ensuring that the integrity of the CA is maintained by controlling development on its boundaries, but wishes to make the following points in respect of Buffer Zones:



g.i
it would not wish the designation of Buffer Zones to the NW of the village to lead to any relaxation of standards in other areas adjacent to the CA;



g.ii
it seeks clarification of the role of the Buffer Zones, and what extra protection – if any – they afford to the CA;



g.iii
it suggests that the proposed Buffer Zone No.2 needs to be extended both westwards and southwards in order to protect the historic meadows which offer superb views into the village;


g.iv
asks the consultants to consider whether Buffer Zones would be appropriate in other locations.

h) that the PC wishes to make the following comments:



h.i
it welcomes any commitment on the part of the Borough Council to carry out rigorous enforcement action against unauthorised or inappropriate development within the CA;



h.ii
it supports the principle of “Local Listing” but seeks clarification of the significance of such designation, and of the process by which the Council and the wider community would be involved in drawing up the list;



h.iii
the list of properties “proposed for local listing” by the consultants employed by the Borough Council should be viewed as a starting point but no more than that;



h.iv
the proposal to review statutory listing is welcomed, but the PC feels such a review should be extended to cover the whole Parish of Betley, Balterley & Wrinehill;


h.v
the PC supports the principle of an Article 4ii Direction within the Conservation Area, but asks that it be applied in a proportionate manner which protects the character of the area without imposing unreasonable burdens or costs on local householders;



h.vi
it welcomes a survey of “at risk properties” within the CA, but would seek assurances that appropriate support will be sought for properties identified, in terms of grants and other funding to secure their futures.

j) that the Parish Council is aiming to develop a Village Design Statement and would seek the support of the Borough Council in ensuring that such a document is acceptable as supplementary planning guidance, to ensure that development which does take place within the CA is of a form which respects the character of the village and is acceptable to the local community.
37/08
RESOLVED that in view of the volume of business to be transacted consideration of the planning authority’s response to Parish Council observations on planning applications be deferred to the next meeting.

38/08
Members considered the following planning application: 08/00097/FUL Formation of new access, Wrinehill Villa, New Road, Wrinehill.


RESOLVED that the Parish Council strongly supports the application, but has concerns that the splay as shown on the plan may be inadequate, and asks the planning authority to consider what is necessary in terms of splay.

39/08
The Clerk notified the Council of receipt of notice of an appeal against enforcement action in respect of work carried out at 6 Brassington Terrace, Den Lane, Wrinehill.


RESOLVED that the Parish Council notes receipt of the appeal notice but does not wish to make any comment.
(All members declared a personal interest in this application, as the appelant

was a close relative of a council member (Cllr Morris))

40/08
The Clerk reported that the Council’s application for Community Chest funding toward the costs of producing and delivering Parish Council News had been successful and that £500 had been allocated.  Cllr Cameron had attended a recent meeting at the Borough Council, held to review the effectiveness of the Community Chest initiative.  There was some uncertainty regarding the balance, if any, which might be available for use within the parish in the current financial year, and there was a concern that any unused balance might be lost if not allocated by 31st March.


RESOLVED that the Parish Council supports in principle an application on behalf of the Village Hall Committee toward the cost of new curtains of up to £500, or whatever sum may remain to be allocated, and that the Clerk be granted delegated authority to progress the matter if appropriate, in consultation with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman.
(Cllr Price declared a prejudicial interest in this matter as a member of

the Village Hall Committee, and withdrew from the meeting during its consideration)

41/08
Borough Councillor Becket presented his report which covered the following areas: community speed watch; the continued indisposition of the local county councillor; the provision of additional road safety measures in Keele which had been achieved by ‘planning gain’; the Borough Council’s Council Tax setting for 2008-09.


RESOLVED that the Clerk write to the Chief Executive of the County Council seeking advice on what support was available during the lengthy unavailability of the local county councillor.
42/08
Members considered a request for financial assistance from the Donna Louise Trust.


RESOLVED that the request be declined.

43/08
The Clerk presented members with a list of outstanding invoices.


RESOLVED that the Council authorises payment of the following invoices:

Green Valley Tree Surgery
Work at Meml Garden
£100.00
767

G Griffiths


Salary



£655.95
768

G Griffiths


Expenses


£  34.50
769

Inland Revenue

Income Tax


£185.01
770

F A Speed


Supply of plants

£150.00
771

44/08
RESOLVED that the Financial Statement at 28 February 2008 be approved.

45/08
Members reviewed progress in respect of parish communication.


RESOLVED that the tender received in the sum of £130 for distribution of the Spring 2008 Parish Council News by Nantwich Light Haulage be approved, and the process be further reviewed following the distribution of that edition.

46/08
Members considered a draft of contents for the next edition of Parish Council News, and agreed the subject areas to be included. Content would be subject to approval at the next meeting.

47/08
Members considered the continuing difficulties in respect of a website.


RESOLVED that a working group of Councillors Head, Berrisford, Cameron and Daly be appointed to progress this matter.

48/08
Members considered matters relating to the Memorial Garden.


RESOLVED
a) that the conifer tree had been successfully removed;




b) that efforts would be made to commemmorate the 70th Anniversary of the local Womens Institute in the summer planting;




c) that permission be granted to the PCC for the erection of the Easter Cross.

49/08
Members considered a report prepared by the Traffic Working Group.


RESOLVED that the Council endorses the decisions taken and actions proposed by the Working Group  (a copy of the Working Group’s Report is appended to these minutes).

50/08
The Council considered area issues raised by members.


RESOLVED that the Clerk invite a representative of Staffordshire Highways to attend the April meeting to discuss the Council’s concerns regarding the highway safety implications of some planning decisions and wider traffic issues.

51/08
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting of the Council.

RESOLVED that the Community Paths Initiative be considered at the March meeting, and that Cllr Cameron be asked to investigate options for parish initiatives under the scheme.
